


I, PETER WHITE, Coroner having investigated the death of MARTIN YIM

AND having held an inquest in relation to this death on September 6, 7, 8, 22 and 24,2010
at Melbourne

find that the identity of the deceased was Martin Yim

and the death occurred on Tuesday September 4, 2007

at the Alfred Hospital, Melbourne

from:

1 (a) Multiple Injuries (Motor Vehicle Impact -Tram)'

in the following circumstances:

1. Martin Yim died on 4 September 2007, from injuries sustained when a moving tram struck
him, (at the pedestrian crossing located on Clarendon Street between the Crown Casino and
the Melbourne Exhibition Centre) as he walked against a red light across the pedestrian

crossing, away from exit of the Crown Casino. He was 70 years of age.

2. The primary issue under consideration at inquest was whether Martin Yim had received
adequate warning of the presence of the tram at this time and of the fact that it was moving

towards him.
3. Itisrelevant that this accident occurred in somewhat unusual circumstances.

4. In this regard I note that prior to the Super Stops opening at the end of July 2007, ? the tram
stop serving both the Casino building and the Melbourne Exhibition Centre situated on the
Western side of Clarendon Street, had its southern most border adjacent to the pedestrian

. 3
crossing.

! This determination was reached by forensic pathologist, Dr Malcolm Dodd, who conducted an autopsy examination on Mr Yim on
the morning of 10, September 2007. Dr Dodd found significant trauma, ‘involving cranium, brain, ribs and spleen, in tandem with
significant (tnternal) blood loss.’

See attachment to exhibit 19. | agree and adopt this finding.

? See the evidence of Mr Boyd Power of Yarra Trams at exhibit 10 (a). 1 also understand that following this opening for use, a post
construction stage Road Safety Audit phase was undertaken by Road Safety Audits Pty Ltd, an independent company engaged by
Yarra Trams, which continued until a further audit report was issued to Yarra Trams on 4 October 2007,

* I note that certain design related documents issued prior to the building of the Super Stop, contemplated that the level of pedestrian
traffic using the crossing necessitated the widening of the crossing, It was said for example in a letter addressed to Mr Nigel Barich
of Connell Wagner, (who represented Yarra Trams in respect of the development of design concepts at the West Casino stop), from
the City Council, dated 29 April 2006, that it was understood that Vic Roads was developing a proposal to widen the pedestrian
crossing,

‘to belter accommodate the number of pedestrians crossing at this point’. See exhibit 6(i) at page 1. This matter was also alluded to
by Road Safety Audits Pty Ltd in exhibit 6(f) paragraph 5, its road safety audit report dated 1/12/2006. See also the statement of
Road Safety Audit employee Mr Darren Vella at exhibit 9 para 30.7 and again at paragraph 36 where he refers to being informed of a
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